ENDNOTES

Dr. John Lienhard - An Engine of Our Ingenuity

- 1 John Lienhard, "No. 1780: Radio Days," Engines of Our Ingenuity, https://uh.edu/engines/ epi1780.htm.
- 2 Michael Kernan, "The Night the Sky Fell In," The Washington Post, October 30, 1988; Lienhard, "Radio Days."
- 3 Kernan, "The Night the Sky Fell In."
- 4 John Lienhard, interview by Spencer Cochran, November 3, 2021, pending deposit, UH Oral History of Houston, Special Collections, University of Houston Libraries (hereafter UH-OHH).
- 5 Lienhard interview by Cochran.
- 6 Lienhard interview by Cochran.
- 7 Lienhard, "Radio Days."
- 8 John Lienhard, "Engines of Our Ingenuity," October 26, 1991, Box 3, Folder 67, John Lienhard Papers, Special Collections, University of Houston Libraries (hereafter Lienhard Papers).
- 9 Lienhard, "Engines" (1991), 7, 5.
- 10 Lienhard, "Engines" (1991), 5.
- $11\ John\ Lienhard, "Invention-Making\ the\ Engines\ of\ Our\ Ingenuity,"\ February\ 27,\ 1989,\ Box\ 2,$ Folder 2, Lienhard Papers; John Lienhard, interview by Cameron Thompson, April 1, 2022, UH-OHH; Lienhard, "Engines" (1991), 5.
- 12 Lienhard, "Invention," 8.
- 13 Lienhard, "Invention," 6-7; Lienhard interview by Thompson; Lienhard, "Radio Days."
- 14 Lienhard interview by Thompson.
- 15 John Lienhard, "No. 2685: C.P. Snow at a Cocktail Party," Engines of Our Ingenuity, www. uh.edu/engines/epi2685.htm.
- 16 Lienhard interview by Thompson.
- 17 Lienhard interview by Thompson.
- 18 "Dr. E. Andrew Boyd," Engines of Our Ingenuity, n.d., www.uh.edu/engines/boyd.htm; "Karen Fang," Engines of Our Ingenuity, n.d., www.uh.edu/engines/fang.htm; Michael R. Barratt, "No. 2693: To Our Ships," Engines of Our Ingenuity, www.uh.edu/engines/epi2693.htm
- 19 Lienhard interview by Thompson.
- 20 Lienhard, "C.P. Snow."
- 21 Lienhard interview by Thompson; John Lienhard, correspondence with the author, April 2, 2022; Elisa Shearer and Jacob Liedke, "Audio and Podcasting Fact Sheet," Pew Research Center, June 29, 2021, www.pewresearch.org/journalism/fact-sheet/audio-and-podcasting/.
- 22 John Lienhard, "No. 1482: Black Box," Engines of Our Ingenuity, www.uh.edu/engines/epi1482.
- 23 Lienhard, "Radio Days": Lienhard, "Engines" (1991), 4,

The Legacy of Marguerite Ross Barnett: A Modern Vanguard in Education

- 1 Gerri Bates, "The Hallowed Halls: African American Women College and University Presidents," The Journal of Negro Education 76, no. 3 (2007): 373-390; The New York Times Service, "Marguerite R. Barnett, University President," Daily Press, August 6, 2021, www. dailypress.com/news/dp-xpm-19920227-1992-02-27-9202270254-story.html.
- 2 Carol Brennan, "Barnett, Marguerite Ross 1942–1992," Contemporary Black Biography, Encyclopedia.com, www.encyclopedia.com/education/ news-wires-white-papers-and-books/barnett-marguerite-ross-1942-1992.
- 3 Elwyn Lee, interview by Megan Dagnall, March 28, 2022.
- 4 Joe Pratt, interview by Natalie Garza, September 14, 2011, UH-Oral History of Houston, Special Collections, University of Houston Libraries (hereinafter UH), https://digital.lib. uh.edu/collection/houhistory/item/1370/show/1369.
- 5 Lee interview.
- 6 Various broadcast news clips of Marguerite Ross Barnett appointment, n.d., 2003-001_ DrMargueriteRossBarnett, Audio/Video Repository, Special Collections, University of Houston Libraries.
- 7 Various broadcast news clips of Marguerite Ross Barnett appointment; Teresa Palomo Acosta, "Barnett, Marguerite Ross," Handbook of Texas Online, www.tshaonline.org/handbook/entries/barnett-marguerite-ross; Lee interview.
- 9 "Marguerite Ross Barnett (1987-1997)," 100 Years of Houston, Houston Public Media, 2022, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=VhU-LdtKtiw.
- 10 "Open Letter to the Houston Community from University of Houston President Marguerite Ross Barnett," n.d., Special Collections, University of Houston Libraries; "UH president Marguerite Ross Barnett 1942-1992," The Daily Cougar, February 27, 1992, http://archive. thedailycougar.com/vol57/92-02-27.html.
- 11 MRB UH Library, Box 4 (UH).
- 12 "UH president Marguerite Ross Barnett 1942-1992"; "Texas Center for University School Parentships," n.d., Videocassette3124_TexasCenter, Audio/Video Repository (hereinafter AV-UH).
- 13 "Texas Center for University School Parentships."
- 14 "Dr. Marguerite Ross Barnett 1990 Autumn Convocation and Inaugural Presidential Address," University of Houston, October 11, 1990, 1997-016_1990AutumnConvocation_19901011, (AV-UH).
- 15 "UH president Marguerite Ross Barnett 1942-1992"; "Marguerite Ross Barnett," Encyclopedia of World Biography, Encyclopedia.com, March 28, 2022, www.encyclopedia.com/history/ encyclopedias-almanacs-transcripts-and-maps/marguerite-ross-barnett.
- 16 Lee interview.
- 17 Debbie Housel, "University Laments President's Untimely Death," UH president Marguerite Ross Barnett 1942-1992 (Daily Cougar Staff), http://archive.thedailycougar.com/vol57/92-02-27.html.
- 18 Housel, "University Laments President's Untimely Death"; Lee interview; Pratt interview.
- 19 Lee interview.
- 20 Francine Parker, "Amy DuBois Barnett Pays Tribute to Her Mother, UH's Eighth President, at AAS Gala," University of Houston, May 22, 2014, https://uh.edu/uhnews/archives/2014/ May%202014/AAS-gala.
- 21 Tiffany Lucky, "S3images.Coroflot.com," https://s3images.coroflot.com/user_files/individual_files/original_pdf_1008982_ym5uc74roiuzffbkylkpyyxrl.pdf.

- 23 Lee interview; "Renu Khator Biography," University of Houston, n.d., https://www.uh.edu/ president/about/biography/.
- 24 "Dr. Marguerite Ross Barnett 1990 Autumn Convocation and Inaugural Presidential Address."

A Writer's Hidden Gem in Houston: Arte Público Press

- 1 Emma Schkloven, "Meet the Groundbreaking Publisher Who Built an Empire of Hispanic Literature," Houstonia, October 8, 2020, www.houstoniamag.com/ news-and-city-life/2020/10/nicolas-kanellos-arte-publico-press-hispanic-literature.
- 2 Nicolás Kanellos, interview by Aileen Mendoza, October 15, 2021, pending deposit, UH-Oral History of Houston, Special Collections, University of Houston Libraries.
- 3 Kanellos interview by Mendoza.
- 4 Nicolás Kanellos, interview by Patricia J. Wilson, Library Science Program, School of Education, University of Houston-Clear Lake.
- 5 Manuel M. Martín-Rodríguez, "Making Revistas from Scratch: The Role of Revista Chicano-Riqueña and the Bilingual Review/Revista Bilingüe in Shaping the Field of Latina/o Studies," Diálogo 20, no. 2 (Fall 2017): 135-140; Kanellos interview by Mendoza.
- 6 Martín-Rodríguez, "Making Revistas from Scratch."
- 7 "Arte Publico Press," Community of Literary Magazines and Presses, www.clmp.org/ about-independent-publishing/history/arte-publico-press/; ``#TXBookChat-Giving Voice'' about-independent-publishing/history/arte-publico-press/; ``#TXBookChat-Giving Voice'' about-independent-publishing/history/arte-publico-press/; ``#TXBookChat-Giving Voice'' about-independent-publishing/history/arte-publico-press/; ```#TXBookChat-Giving Voice'' about-independent-publishing/history/arte-publico-press/; ```to Hispanic Authors: Arte Público Press," Texas State Library and Archives Commission, November 19, 2020, 4:40, www.youtube.com/watch?v=UNbxxlhrQYc. See additional #TXBookChat episodes at www.tsl.texas.gov/txbookchat/app.
- 8 Kanellos interview by Mendoza.
- 9 Kanellos interview by Mendoza.
- 10 Kanellos interview by Mendoza.
- 11 Nicolás Kanellos, "Recovering the U.S. Hispanic Literacy Heritage," PMLA/Publications of the Modern Language Association of America 127 (March 1, 2012): 371; Jaime Armin Mejia, "Arte Publico: A Press for the Next Millennium," Bookbird, no. 3 (1999): 26; F. Arturo Rosales, "Recovering the U.S. Hispanic Literary Heritage," The Greenwood Encyclopedia of Latino Literature no. 3 (Westport: Greenwood Press, 2008), 974; "Recovery," Arte Público Press, https://artepublicopress.com/recovery-program/.
- 12 Kanellos, "Recovering," 371.
- 13 Kanellos, "Recovering," 372.
- 14 Mejia, "Arte Publico," 27; "Arte Publico Press," Community of Literary Magazines and Presses, www.clmp.org/about-independent-publishing/history/arte-publico-press/.
- 15 Mejia, "Arte Publico," 27; "Arte Publico Press," Community of Literary Magazines.
- 16 Kanellos, interview by Mendoza; Marisa Ramirez, "UH Moment: '¡Salud Familia!'" Houston Public Media, January 26, 2011, www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/ shows/2011/01/26/25355/uh-moment-salud-familia/.
- 17 Emma Schkloven, "Meet the Groundbreaking Publisher"; "Nicolás Kanellos, Ph.D," Hispanic Studies, College of Liberal Arts and Social Sciences, University of Houston. www.uh.edu/ class/spanish/faculty/kanellos_n/; Kanellos interview by Mendoza.
- 18 To learn more about the center co-directed by Drs. Gabriela Baeza Ventura and Carolina Villarroel and to browse the projects visit: https://artepublicopress.com/digital-humanities/.
- 19 Kanellos, interview by Mendoza.

Nancy Sims and Katy Caldwell Talk on Political Junkies and Poodle Hair

- 1 Katy Caldwell, interview by Max Ward, November 2, 2022, pending deposit, UH-Oral History of Houston, Special Collections, University of Houston Libraries (hereinafter UH-OHH). References to Katy Caldwell's quotations, personal stories and insights are from her interview with Max Ward unless otherwise noted.
- 2 Nancy Sims, interview by Max Ward, November 2, 2022, pending deposit UH-OHH. References to Nancy Sims's quotations, personal stories, and insights are from her interview with Max Ward unless otherwise noted.
- 3 Nancy Sims, interview by Renee Tappe, May 9, 2019, The oH Project Collection: Oral Histories of HIV/AIDS in Houston, Harris County and Southeast Texas, Rice University.
- 4 Katy Caldwell, interview by Lynn Schwartzenburg, July 26, 2016, Houston Area Rainbow Collective History (ARCH) oral histories, Rice University, https://scholarship.rice.edu/ handle/1911/97789/discover
- 5 Sims interview by Tappe.
- 6 Katy Caldwell and Nancy Sims, interview by Max Ward, April 11, 2022, pending deposit, UH-OHH.
- 7 Caldwell and Sims interview.
- 8 Caldwell and Sims interview.

The Art Guys: The Creators Behind the Statue of Four Lies

- 1 Jack Massing, interview by Leaf Morales, November 2, 2021, pending deposit, UH-Oral History, Special Collections, University of Houston Libraries (hereinafter UH-OHH); Jack Massing, interview by Sydney Rose, April 13, 2022, UH-OHH.
- 2 Massing interview by Morales; Massing interview by Rose.
- 3 Catherine Cuellar, "Wearing their art on their sleeves," The Dallas Morning News, August 1, 1998.
- 4 Massing interview by Rose.
- 5 Massing interview by Rose
- 6 Massing interview by Morales.
- 7 Jack Massing and Michael Galbreth, "The Proposal of The Statue of Four Lies," 2009, The Art Guys Records, Special Collections, University of Houston Libraries (hereinafter UIH).
- 8 Gregory Yerke, "Statue of Four Lies (Spoiler Alert!)," July 5, 2013, UH, https://weblogs.lib. uh.edu/speccol/2013/07/05/statue-of-four-lies-spoiler-alert/.
- 9 Allen Matkins and Keith Bishop, "The Statue and Statute of the Three Lies," JD Supra, April $26, 2016, {\bf www.jdsupra.com/legalnews/the-statue-and-statute-of-the-three-lies-47533/;}\\$ Alicia Wilson, "Art across campus: 'Statue of Four Lies,'" The Cougar, January 25, 2012, http:// $the daily cougar. com/2012/01 \\ \bar{/} 25/art-across-campus-statue-of-four-lies/; Marisa\ Ramirez,$ "UH Moment: 'The Statue of Four Lies,'" October 6, 2010, Houston Public Media, www.houston public media. org/articles/shows/2010/10/06/23373/uh-moment-the-statue-of-four-lies/.

- 10 Ramirez, "UH Moment."
- 11 Mike Guidry, interview by Sydney Rose, April 13, 2022.
- 12 Public Art UHS, "The Art Guys' Statue of Four Lies | 10th Anniversary," YouTube, September 18, 2020, www.youtube.com/watch?v=DbJcU5LR_zg; Guidry interview by Rose.
- 13 Richard Armstrong, email exchange with author, June 24, 2022.
- 14 Massing interview by Rose.

University of Houston Intergation Records: A Difficult Path to Desegregation

- 1 Patrick J. Nicholson, In Time: An Anecdotal History of the First Fifty Years of the University of Houston (Houston: Pacesetter Press, 1977), 177; Diana J. Kleiner, "University of Houston-University Park," Handbook of Texas Online, Texas State Historical Association, www. tshaonline.org/handbook/entries/university-of-houston-university-park; "History," Texas Southern University, www.tsu.edu/about/history/index.html.
- 2 Kleiner, "University of Houston": Nicholson, In Time, 228-230,
- 3 Andrew Joseph Pegoda, "Perpetuating 'Separate but Equal' in the Face of Brown v. Board of Education," Houston History 8, no. 1 (Fall 2010): 19-23; Nicholson, In Time, 46; Benjamin Wermund, "Histories of TSU and UH marked by segregation," Houston Chronicle, August 20,
- 4 "Sweatt v. Painter," Oyez, www.oyez.org/cases/1940-1955/339us629; "Brown v. Board of Education of Topeka (1)," Oyez, www.oyez.org/cases/1940-1955/347us483; "The Papers of Justice Tom C. Clark: Civil Liberties and Civil Rights Cases of the U.S Supreme Court," Texas Law: Tarlton Law Library, https://tarlton.law.utexas.edu/clark/ brown-v-board-of-education.
- 5 Nicholson, In Time, 418-421.
- 6 University of Houston Integration Records, Digital Collections, University of Houston $Libraries, (hereinafter\ UHIR), \textbf{https://digital collections.lib.uh.edu/collections/6m311q71c.}$
- $7\ \hbox{``Correspondence between Ulysses Sidney Dotson, James S. Allen, and Clanton W. Williams,}$ regarding applying for admission as an incoming freshman," Box 29, Folder 23, President's Office Records, University of Houston Libraries Special Collections (hereinafter POR), https:// id.lib.uh.edu/ark:/84475/do5733rw81b.
- 8 Correspondence, Dotson, Allen, Williams.
- 9 In the context of this document, "sociological factors" seems to imply that UH administration was more concerned with maintaining white students' position in the social or societal hierarchy, rather than treating Black students equitably or following the letter of the law on desegregation. "Memorandum from A. D. Bruce to Clanton W. Williams, concerning a study by the faculty committee on integration (includes an excerpt from the minutes of the executive session of the Board of Regents)," Box 29, Folder 17, POR, https://id.lib.uh.edu/ark:/84475/ do242362124.
- 10 "Memorandum from Clanton W. Williams to A. D. Bruce, regarding desegregation becoming a significant matter for the University of Houston," Box 29, Folder 17, POR, https://id.lib. uh.edu/ark:/84475/do4436tz85v.
- 11 "Memorandum from A. D. Bruce to Clanton W. Williams."
- 12 "Memorandum from A. D. Bruce to Clanton W. Williams."
- 13 "Memorandum from Howard F. McGaw to Philip G. Hoffman, expressing embarrassment over the University of Houston not being desegregated yet," Box 29, Folder 18, POR, https://id.lib. uh.edu/ark:/84475/do2252j772t.
- 14 "Memorandum from Ramon A. Vitulli to Philip G. Hoffman, concerning the admission of 'negro' applicants," Box 29, Folder 19, POR, https://id.lib.uh.edu/ark:/84475/do65870x976.
- 15 "Remarks made by President Philip G. Hoffman and Members of the Board, concerning integration at the University of Houston," Box 29, Folder 19, POR, https://id.lib.uh.edu/ ark:/84475/do2081wf20p.
- 16 Remarks by Hoffman and Board.
- 17 Remarks by Hoffman and Board.
- 18 "Memorandum from Patrick J. Nicholson to Philip G. Hoffman, regarding a suggested statement for the governing board over integration policies for 1962-1963," Box 29, Folder 19, POR, https://id.lib.uh.edu/ark:/84475/do6040xr67k; "Memorandum from Ramon A. Vitulli to Philip G. Hoffman, including a list of 'negro' students registered for the fall semester of 1962," Box 29, Folder 19, POR, https://id.lib.uh.edu/ark:/84475/do4163sw15c.
- $19\ {\rm ``Memorandum\ to\ Philip\ G.\ Hoffman, regarding\ a\ summary\ of\ action\ of\ Board\ of\ Regents}$ desegregating the University of Houston," Box 29, Folder 19, POR, https://id.lib.uh.edu/ ark:/84475/do0887bs49f; Robinson Block, "Afro-Americans for Black Liberation and the Fight for Civil Rights at the University of Houston," *Houston History* 17, no. 1, (Fall 2019): 2-6.

Charity Guild of Catholic Women: A Century of Caring

- $1\ \textit{125th Anniversary Diocese of Galveston-Houston 1847-1972} \ (\text{The Most Reverend John L}.$ Markovsky, S.T.D.), 43.
- 2 "In the Beginning," Charity Guild Newsletter, November 1967. Interviews with charter members Mrs. Bess Burkett Crane; Mrs. Don Hall; Mrs. Arthur Hamilton. Quote not specifically attributed.
- 3 Virginia Lawson and Mrs. John T. Crotty, History of Charity Guild of Catholic Women 1921-1955, Charity Guild Archives, 1.
- 4 Sr. Brendan O'Donnell, CVI, "Annunciation Church-Catholic Motherchurch of Houston," master's thesis (University of Houston, 1965), 49; Lawson and Crotty, 1.
- 5 Dr. Marshall Wallis to Rev. Monsignor Walsh, correspondence, August 15, 1931.
- 6 Board Meeting Minutes, October 23, 1968; General Meeting Minutes, September 9, 1981.
- 7 "General Meeting Minutes," Charity Guild, September 9, 1953; Edith Honholt, "It's a Long Way from the Gas Station," Houston Post, August 1965.
- 8 Honholt; "Executive Committee Minutes," Charity Guild, March 30, 1955.
- 9 Jean Lancaster, interview by Anne Quirk, Charity Guild Past Presidents, interview, May 2020.
- 10 Lancaster interview.
- 11 Honholt.
- 12 Kim Bigley, interview by Alice Arbour, March 14, 2022.
- 13 Carmen Somrall, interview by Jean Phillips, March 16, 2022.
- $14\ Karen\ Chapman, interview\ by\ Jean\ Phillips,\ February\ 28,\ 2022.$
- 15 "Shop Talk," Charity Guild Newsletter, February 2016.
- $16\ Report\ from\ Children's\ Charities\ Committee\ Chair, June\ 2022.\ To\ learn\ more\ about\ Children's$ Charities grant program, see charityguildshop.org.
- 17 Cathy Garcia-Prats, correspondence with M.F. Fabrizio, January 26, 2022; Alice Rohrman, correspondence with M.F. Fabrizio, February 9, 2022; Barbara Bronstein, comments after receiving Charity Guild grant, February 1, 2022.
- 18 Annette Baird, "Charity Guild of Catholic Women kick off centennial of sisterhood with year of celebration," Texas Catholic Herald, October 26, 2021, 6.

Discovering Greens Bayou: Activism and Community in Harris County

- 1 Douglas Mangum and Rachel Goings, "A Cultural Resource Survey of the Lower Greens Bayou Detention Embankment Project, Harris County, Texas," Index of Texas Archaeology: Open Access Gray Literature from the Lone Star State, Volume 2017, Article 106, https://scholarworks.sfasu. edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=4538&context=ita.
- ${\small 2\ Greens\ Bayou, {\bf www.texasalmanac.com/places/greens-bayou.}}\\$
- 3 Maria Kaika, City of Flows: Modernity, Nature, and the City (New York: Routledge, 2004).
- 4 In 2021, HCFCD designated Halls Bayou as Harris County's 23rd watershed, while maintaining Halls as a sub-watershed of Greens Bayou. Halls Bayou Watershed, www.hcfcd.org/Activity/ Active-Projects/Halls-Bayou.
- $5\ Buffalo\ Bayou, {\bf www.bayoupreservation.org/Bayous/Buffalo-Bayou/Overview.}$
- 6 A brief description of that early flood control plan, including Barker and Addicks dams, can be found in "Buffalo Bayou and Tributaries Resiliency Study Early Scoping Report," December $2019, {\bf www.swg.usace.army.mil/Portals/26/BBTRS\%20Scoping\%20Report_Dec\%202019}.$ pdf#:~:text=The%20first%20flood%20damage%20reduction%20project%20began%20 in, designed % 20 by % 20 the % 20 USACE % 20 to % 20 address % 20 flooding % 20 concerns.
- 7 Teresa Tomkins-Walsh, "Houston's Environmental Legacy: Terry Hershey, Community, and Action," Houston History 10, no. 2 (2013): 2-7.
- 8 "Harris County's Flooding History," www.hcfcd.org/About/Harris-Countys-Flooding-History; FEMA, Flood Insurance Study: Harris County, Texas and Incorporated Areas Volume 1 of 12, 2019, https://map1.msc.fema.gov/data/48/S/PDF/48201CV001G. pdf?LOC=c1a988403ce020cf32f2a2dfe8d1c3c9.
- 9 "Flood Plain Information: Greens and Halls Bayous, Harris County, Texas," U.S. Army Corps of Engineers Galveston District, 1972.
- 10 Martin V. Melosi, "Community and the Growth of Houston," The Houston Review: History and Culture of the Gulf Coast 9, no. 3 (1989): 107-121; "Centrifugal and Centripetal Forces: A Decade of Risk, 2000-2010," https://monarchaphuman.files.wordpress.com/2013/08/centrifu $gal-and-centrip et al-forces_amustread_great_examples_with_maps_graphs_trustme_gal-and-centrip et al-forces_amustread_great_examples_with_maps_graphs_trustme_gal-and-centrip et al-forces_amustread_great_examples_with_maps_graphs_trustme_gal-and-centrip et al-forces_amustread_great_examples_with_maps_graphs_trustme_gal-and-centrip et al-forces_amustread_great_examples_with_maps_graphs_trustme_gal-and-centrip et al-forces_amustread_great_examples_with_maps_graphs_trustme_gal-and-centrip et al-forces_amustread_gal-and-centrip et al-forces_amustread_gal-and-ce$
- 11 Greater Houston Flood Mitigation Consortium (GHFMC), Greater Greenspoint Briefing Book,
- 12 Dianna Wray, "The 1980s Oil Bust Almost Broke Houston. Almost," Houstonia, June 2020.
- 13 Paula McCormick, "Floodplain Mapping of the Greens Bayou Watershed, 1980-1990, Bayou Preservation Association Records, Box 55, Folder, Special Collections, University of Houston Libraries (hereinafter BPA); Leah Caldwell, "Exxon's Utopian Vision for North Houston is Eerily Familiar," Texas Observer, February 2013.
- 14 Over three decades, Greenspoint changed from a community of single professionals to an area housing young families. In 2016, 43% of families fell below the federal poverty line. Renters constitute 88% of households who live in 12,000 multi-family units. Greenspoint residents score high on the Social Vulnerability Index, making resilience a social issue. GHFMC, 16-17.
- 15 "NHA History," www.north-houston.com/nha-history/.
- 16 GHFMC, 9; Note that assignments of flood levels are different for each gauge. "National Weather $Service, High\ Water\ Level\ Terminology, "www.weather.gov/aprfc/terminology ":\sim: text=Major\% 20 for the control of the cont$ Flooding%20is%20defined%20to,is%20expected%20during%20the%20event.
- 17 "National Weather Service, Advanced Hydrologic Prediction Service, Greens Bayou Near Houston, "https://water.weather.gov/ahps2/hydrograph.php?gage=gblt2&wfo=hgx; "Greens and the state of the sBayou," www.hcfcd.org/Activity/Active-Projects/Greens-Bayou.
- 18 In the mid-1960s, Terry Hershey began her fifty-year career as philanthropist, environmental watchdog, and women's advocate by founding BPA as a protest organization. BPA evolved through the work of watershed representatives who monitored conditions along Houston's twenty-two bayou systems.
- 19 Clifford Pugh, "In his neck of the woods, livable means forest,' Houston Post, December 4, 1994; David High, General Notes on Greens Bayou Watershed, August 13, 1990, BPA Box 55, Folder 6.
- 20 David High, "Greens Bayou Newsnotes," August 1994, BPA, Box 56, Folder 1.
- 21 Dee Owens Maner, Personal Communication, August 6, 2022; "Condition of Greens Bayou," Letter from Dee Owens to Jim Fonteno, July 11, 1994.
- 22 Lydia Lum, "Working It Off: Dredging up trash beats drudgery of a cell," Houston Chronicle, September, 9, 1994.
- 23 BPA, Box 56, Folder 4; "Greens Bayou Citizens Group Clean Texas 2000 Proposal," Dee Owens Maner personal papers.
- 24 "Bayou Posse," The Park People Records, Box 37, Folder: 24 (Mixed Materials); Videos of bayou cleanup project, www.youtube.com/ watch?v = GoPI3g1Bagw&list = PLOfEvZZr9RfXU9BUHu8keI5YfU5GC3WzK
- 25 A Review of the Harris County Community Supervision and Corrections Department, Office of the State Auditor, June 1996, https://sao.texas.gov/Reports/Main/96-068.pdf; Funding sources described in untitled, unidentified document in Dee Owens Mane, personal papers, circa 1996.
- 26 "Who We Are." North Houston District. https://www.northhouston.org/about/who-we-are/; Jack Witthaus," Houston's Greenspoint District Changes its Name," Houston Business Journal, November 1, 2016; Jack Davis, personal communication, September 25, 2022.
- 27 "North Houston Association Role and Commitment in Establishing the Greens Bayou Corridor Coalition," Greens Bayou Corridor Coalition Manual (hereinafter GBCCM), July 10, 2005; "GBCC Steering Committee," GBCCM, January 30, 2006.
- 28 "Executive Director's Report, Greens Bayou Corridor Coalition, Technical Advisory Committee," GBCCM, March 26, 2009.
- 29 Four reaches designated were West Reach from Highway 290 to Veterans Memorial, North Reach from Veterans Memorial to Union Pacific Railroad, East Reach from Union Pacific Railroad to U.S. Highway 90, and South Reach from U.S. Highway 90 to the Houston Ship Channel. Greens Bayou Corridor Coalition Parks and Trails Master Plan, 6. HCFCD later collapsed the designations into three reaches: Upper (Cutten Road to Veterans Memorial), Mid (Veterans Memorial to JFK Boulevard), Lower (JFK to the Houston Ship Channel). HCFCD, "Greens Bayou Mid-Reach Channel Conveyance Improvements," Virtual Public Meeting, April 14, 2022, 14.
- 30 "GBC Master Plan," 4, 5.
- 31 "GBC Master Plan," 7, 120.
- 32 "Programs," www.greensbayou.org/our-story.
- 33 "Construction begins on Houston Flood Mitigation Projects," GBC documents provided by Colleen Gilbert, executive director. GBC was a strong advocate for the Greens Bayou Federal Flood Risk Reduction Project, one of only four projects selected nationally to receive New Start Status. Currently both the Antoine and Glen Forest Basins operate to collect rain water to prevent flooding.
- 34 "Mission," Greens Bayou Coalition, www.greensbayou.org/mission-vision.